Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday 15th December 2005 at 7.00 p.m.
Present:   Cllrs. R. Warmington (Chairman), O. Smith (Vice Chairman), P. Daniels, D. Neal,  A. Parsley, J. Smith, J. Stevens.  Clerks – A. Jobson and L. Warmington, County Councillor Jane Midwood, 2 parishioners.
	
	
	Action

	
	
	

	1
	Apologies were received from Cllrs. R. Gee and K. Mison and PC Chris Spraggons.
	

	
	
	

	2
	Register of members’ interests.  None declared at this time.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman closed the Parish Council meeting and opened the floor to members of the public.
	

	
	
	

	3
	Police Report.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	4
	Parishioners’ Question Time.  See attachment to Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	5
	County Councillor’s Report.  County Councillor Jane Midwood not present at this time.
	

	
	
	

	6
	Borough Councillor’s Report.  See attachment to Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman closed this part of the meeting and re-opened the Parish Council meeting.
	

	
	
	

	7
	Minutes of previous meetings held on 17th November and 5th December 2005
	

	
	
	

	
	Acceptance of the Minutes of 17th November and 5th December 2005 was proposed by Cllr. A. Parsley, seconded by Cllr. J. Smith and carried unanimously.  The Chairman signed them as a true record.
	

	
	
	

	8
	Clerk’s Report
	

	
	
	

	a)
	Re:  Planning Application Appeal Decisions.  Cllr. J. Smith reported that she had attended a recent planning seminar where Patsy Dell of St. Edmundsbury Borough Council had been enthusiastic that Parish Councillors are interested and involved in planning issues.  It was agreed to write to her and inquire the outcome of the planning appeal decisions.  Cllr. J. Smith to pass details of the seminar to the Clerk. 
	Cllr. J. Smith/
Clerk

	
	
	

	b)
	Re:  Overhanging branches on Cavendish Road.  The Chairman reported that she had spoken to both parishioners concerned and they had agreed to cut these back.
	

	
	
	

	
	Re:  St. Edmundsbury Rural Community Initiatives Grant Scheme.  Cllr. D. Neal reported that the Borough Council has £50,000 to spread amongst 70 parishes for special projects. Minimum £500, maximum £5,000.  Cllr. J. Stevens confirmed that the £4,000 to be granted to CHOC for the windows was out of this Grant Scheme.  Cllrs. J. Smith and O. Smith to check that CLASP and the Day Centre had received a leaflet.
	Cllr. J. Smith/ 
Cllr. O. Smith

	
	
	

	c)
	Re:  Malting Lane Lighting.  
	

	
	
	

	
	It was agreed that Cllr. D. Neal and Cllr. O. Smith will attend a further site meeting with Stephen Boor of St. Edmundsbury Borough Council.  To be arranged week beginning 9th January 2005.
	Cllr. D. Neal/
Cllr. O. Smith/
Clerk

	
	
	

	d)
	Re:  Environment Agency talk
	

	
	
	

	
	They had eventually responded and agreed to give a talk.  To be an agenda item at the January meeting.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	e)
	Re:  Closure of office over Christmas
	

	
	
	

	
	To be closed from lunchtime on Friday 23rd December to re-open at lunchtime on Tuesday 3rd January.
	

	
	
	

	
	With the agreement of the Parish Council the Chairman closed the Parish Council meeting and opened the floor to members of the public.
	

	
	
	

	
	County Councillor’s Report.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman closed this part of the meeting and re-opened the Parish Council meeting.
	

	
	
	

	9
	Correspondence (See attached schedule)
	

	
	
	

	10
	Finance
	

	
	
	

	a)
	Presentation of monthly accounts.  The Financial Clerk confirmed that the precept allocation form had been sent off.  He explained the monthly accounts in detail. Acceptance of the accounts was proposed by Cllr. J. Stevens, seconded by Cllr. D. Neal and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	b)
	Exclusive rights of burial
	

	
	
	

	
	Mrs. Vera Basham – 1574 and 1575
	

	
	Mr. and Mrs. Colin Atkinson – 1452
	

	
	
	

	11
	Committee Reports
	

	
	
	

	a)
	Street Cleaning – Cllr. D. Neal reported that reasonable cover will be provided over Christmas and New Year.  Pavements have been kept clear of leaves.  Robert Guy from the Borough Council will be visiting Clare in January to give advice on cleaning problems.  
	

	
	
	

	b)
	Emergency Planning – Nothing to report.
	

	
	
	

	c)
	Cemetery -  Cllr. O. Smith reported that the working morning had gone well.  Thanks to Cllrs. R. Gee, A. Parsley and K. Mison, also to Tony Smith and Stephanie Gee.  Cllr. R. Gee had donated a container grown cherry tree.  Small dead elm tree was removed.  Mr. Gotts is completing his 2005 contract with removal of leaves on greenswards.  Cllr. K. Mison has received order forms from St. Edmundsbury for free baby trees and hedge ‘whips’.
	

	
	i)
	Agree where to finish internments on the right hand side of the Cemetery.  It was agreed that the last row is to be the one with the tree in it.  This will leave 6 spaces on the left hand, path side, and 3 spaces on the right hand, hedge side.  The tree area will be tidied up and the spare seat will go here.
	

	d)
	Finance – Cllr. P. Daniels.  Nothing to report
	

	
	i)
	To consider any recommendations and suggestions for the allocation of funds available for expenditure under section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972.  None received.
	

	
	
	

	12
	Reports
	

	
	
	

	
	Re:  CLASP.  Cllr. J. Smith reported that Karen Mayhew from Havebury had attended a recent CLASP meeting and had given a professional presentation.  They had taken into account concerns over the removal of the guest room and were re-thinking this issue.  The Erbury Place building is not up to the standard required to provide 24 hour warden cover (i.e. no walk-in showers, flats do not open out into corridors) and because of the lack of 24 hour cover elderly people may not want to move there.  The frail and elderly may go to Bury St. Edmunds or Haverhill where 24 hour cover is provided but takes them out of the communities they know.  It was agreed to write to Karen Mayhew and ask specifically if rooms are not taken up what will they be used for.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	Re:  CHOC.  The last meeting was cancelled owing to illness.  The Chairman reported that there are problems with boilers in The Old School and the Town Hall.
	

	
	
	

	
	Re:  SALC course.  Cllr. A. Parsley had recently attended a SALC course for new Councillors which had been very informative.
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. D. Neal reported that the ivy on the wall on the left hand side of Malting Lane was very overgrown.  The Chairman will follow up.
	Chairman

	
	
	

	13
	Planning
	

	
	
	

	a)
	SE/05/02362 – Planning Application – (i) Change of use and alterations from retail to ground floor restaurant (ii) erection of two bedroom two storey house (iii) erection of six flats (iv) rebuilding of single storey toilet to form refuse store (v) addition of stair access to the roof terrace of the house as amended by plans received 2nd December 2005 indicating revisions to terrace, provision of kitchen extractor, and interior and external alterations – Clare Antiques Centre, The Mill, Malting Lane, Clare.  Recommended refusal proposed by Cllr. A. Parsley, seconded by Cllr. D. Neal and carried unanimously.  The Parish Council is of the opinion that nothing has altered to make them change from their original objection.
	

	
	
	

	b)
	Applications received by the Clerk between publishing the agenda and this meeting.
	

	
	
	

	
	SE/05/02751 – Erection of single storey dwelling and alteration to vehicular access – Land adjacent, Suffolk Police, Suffolk Police Station, Erbury Place, Clare.  Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. J. Stevens, seconded by Cllr. P. Daniels and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	c)
	Borough Decisions
	

	
	
	

	
	SE/05/02589 – 3 Wentford View, Snow Hill,Clare – Granted
	

	
	SE/05/02513 – 30 High Street, Clare – Granted
	

	
	SE/05/02448 – Moonstone, Folly Road, Clare – Granted
	

	
	SE/05/02486 – 14 Snow Hill, Clare – Granted
	

	
	TPO195(1993)2 – Danem House, Stoke Road, Clare – Granted
	

	
	
	

	14
	Report back from presentation to Planning Inspector on the Public Inquiry
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. P. Daniels reported that the Summary of Original Representation as presented to the Planning Inspector was incorrect and should have read “The Parish Council’s first choice for additional housing and car parking is behind The Swan Public House.  The Parish Council’s second choice for additional housing only would be the land to the east of The Granary.  The suggested site is arable.”  A letter had been sent to the Borough Council on 24th June with this correct wording asking them to contact Borough Councillor Jeff Stevens if they had any questions.  Cllr. P. Daniels had spoken with the Clerk to the Planning Inspector and confirmed he was recommending omission site 62, and not just omission site 63 which was landlocked and required access to be granted over the other land indicated on omission site 62.  The Planning Inspector then asked St. Edmundsbury Borough Council to produce a copy of our original objection.  All they could produce was a copy of an e:mail sent by Maria Shinn in response to the first draft Local Plan.. This e:mail followed in substance the erroneous wording of which we had complained in our letter of 24th June 2005 but, because no objection in writing could be found to support our summary of our objection nor had any such objection apparently been lodged in the six week consultation period commencing 1st March 2005, the Planning Inspector would not hear Cllr. P. Daniels.  On further investigation Cllr. P. Daniels found Cllr. J. Stevens’ letter of 22nd April responding to Mr. Ian Poole’s letter of 15th April and confirming that the Parish Council re-iterated their view that the best site for additional housing in Clare is behind The Swan public house.  It appears that the Inquiry may continue into January.  Cllr. J. Stevens had spoken with Patsy Dell at St. Edmundsbury and discussed their lack of assistance.  Ian Poole knew what the Parish Council’s objections were.  They agreed that Cllr. P. Daniels will speak with Patsy Dell to try and move this forward.  Thanks and appreciation was expressed to both Cllrs. J. Stevens and P. Daniels.
	Cllr. P. Daniels

	
	
	

	
	With the agreement of the Parish Council it was agreed to move agenda item 17) forward to this part of the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	17
	Playing Field Project – Following recent meetings agree any revised plans, costings and the way forward
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. J. Stevens reported on a further meeting with John Humphrey, John Martin and the Football Club.  The good news is that the Project has been taken up with enthusiasm by young members of the Club. Two members will attend a child protection weekend and a letter has been sent to both the Primary and Middle School encouraging new teams.  The pitches in Clare are regarded to be of a good standard.  It was felt that there was a sufficient response in order for the Parish Council to move forward.   After discussion it was agreed to pare down the original application to a one storey building with a pitched roof, which would be better for maintenance purposes rather than a flat roof.  It was suggested to apply for planning permission now and put it out to tender.  Without concrete plans it would not be possible to approach other sources of funding i.e. Football Association.  John Martin had obtained a fee structure from Winston Knowles to take this forward. 1) £875.00 for Winston Knowles fee to include site visit, liaison with planning office.   2) Planning fee has already been paid and is valid until March 2006.  3)  Building Regulations fee is £1,250.00.  4)  Detailed specification is £1,200.00 which will be sufficient to go out to tender.  5) Fee for receiving tenders is £750.00 (but this could be carried out by Playing Field Association/Parish Council therefore saving this cost). 6) Building Regulations fee to Local Authority is £2,000.00.  Concern was expressed over the allocation of monies between the Parish Council and Playing Field Association accounts.  After discussion it was agreed to have both a full financial discussion and review of the Playing Field Project Committee structure at the January meeting.  In the meantime it was proposed by Cllr. J. Stevens that Winston Knowles be instructed to take this forward with the Planning Office (£875.00), seconded by Cllr. A. Parsley and carried unanimously.
	Cllr. J. Stevens



	
	
	

	15
	Discuss and agree action plan on Suffolk County Council’s proposal with regard to car parking charges and abolition of free parking for the period 09.00 – 11.00 a.m. in Clare Castle Country Park and the state of disrepair in the car park
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman reported on a conversation between the Clerk and Deborah Cash, Acting Countryside Recreation Manager at Suffolk County Council.  Following the Parish Council’s letter of 24th October they took our comments on board and a result asked the Wardens to monitor and assess the situation with regard to free car parking in the morning.  The feedback they got is that there are not many people who use the car park at that time and there are ample spaces available in the centre of town.    Following discussion it was agreed to ask Deborah Cash and what times and dates the survey was carried out and at what times was the parking monitored in the centre of town and where.  The Parish Council felt that there was not ample parking available in the centre of town and that, in fact, it was the opposite.  A letter was read out from the Clare Business Association opposing the abolition of free parking from 09.00 – 11.00 a.m. and it was agreed to forward a copy of this to Deborah Cash.
	Clerk
Clerk

	
	
	

	16
	Consideration of Parish Council award of £100 for the best improvement in facilities for youth in the area (proposal from Cllr. D. Neal circulated).
	

	
	
	

	
	A discussion followed on both the criteria of organizations that would be eligible and also what sort of projects to consider.  It was suggested that grants, rather than an award, may be the best way forward and it was agreed to take this to the Finance Committee to progress further.
	Finance Ctte

	
	
	

	18
	Decision on the continuation of the Chairmen of Council Board 1894 – 1974.
	

	
	
	

	
	It was agreed to keep the list on computer and print out for display purposes.   The Board itself to be offered to the Ancient House Museum.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	19
	Improving tourism in Clare – Establish Parish Council representation and other interested parties.
	

	
	
	

	
	After discussion it was agreed to invite the following to a preliminary meeting  - David Ridley (Ancient House Museum), Clare Business Association, Justin Wallace (Tourism Manager, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council) and John Laws.  From the Parish Council would be the Chairman and Cllrs. O. and J. Smith.  It was agreed to contact Justin Wallace in the first instance to agree a date on either the week commencing 16th January or 23rd January 2005 and then to approach other parties.  In the meantime the Clerk to write to David Ridley to keep him informed.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	20
	Confirmation of Parish Council meeting dates in 2006
	

	
	
	

	
	These are confirmed as follows:
	

	
	Thursday 19th January

Thursday 16th February

Thursday 16th March

Thursday 20th April

Thursday 18th May

Thursday 15th June

Thursday 20th July

Thursday 17th August

Thursday 21st September

Thursday 19th October

Thursday 16th November

Thursday 14th December (second Thursday in month, not third)
	

	
	
	

	21
	Agenda items for next meeting
	

	
	
	

	
	Following on from the discussion  with County Councillor Jane Midwood with regard to the car parking spaces in Clare Castle Country Park the Clerk was asked to contact her to point out that the land given by Mr. Tony de Fonblanque had restrictive covenants attached.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	
	Meeting closed at 9.55 p.m.
	


SUMMARY OF CORRESPONDENCE
Thursday 15th December 2005

	
	Sender
	Summary

	1*
	Clerk to Stoke-by-Clare Parish Council
	Re: A1092.  Stoke Parish Council has discussed the increasing number of accidents on the A1092 and in the past have liaised with Police and Suffolk County Council but now wonder whether a more strategic approach is required.  Would there by any benefit in the various councils along the route from Long Melford to Baythorne End co-ordinating their efforts to better effect?  Would we be interested in exploring joint representations to Police and SCC on such issues as speed, size of vehicles, weight, protection of buildings or even the possible down-grading of the road?   Following discussion it was agreed to suggest that meeting be hosted in Clare and that the Chairman of Stoke-by-Clare Parish Council contact our Chairman to progress.  Action:  Clerk/Chairman.

	2*
	Mrs. Sheila Martin (Secretary – RBLWS)
	Re:  Remembrance Sunday.  Thank you for paying for the Band.  Disappointed that the Police did not stop the traffic when people were gathered around the Memorial.  Spoke with PC Spraggons who advised they are no longer allowed to stop traffic – it has to flow.  The only alternative is to get a road closure on Market Hill.  Could we investigate this?  Also the traffic was allowed whilst the parade was taking place and members felt this was serious and there could be the potential for an accident.  The Parish Council agreed that it was distracting and inappropriate to have traffic moving.  This happened for the first time last year.  It was agreed to write to Inspector Bruce Gent accordingly.  Action:  Clerk.

	3*
	St. Edmundsbury Borough Council (Scrutiny Manager)
	Re:  Review of the Evening Economy – Final Recommendations for Phase One.  Following the review over the summer period by the three workstreams (Crime and Disorder, Anti-Social Behaviour and Noise; Transport and Access to Towns: and Economic Development and Planning) on how to improve the evening economy of the Borough they presented their findings to the Evening Economy Review Group.  Before they present to the Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 25 January 2006 they would welcome Parish Council’s thoughts on recommendations.  Response required by 18th January 2005.  Form completed at meeting.  To be sent back.  Action:  Clerk.

	4*
	Stop Stansted Expansion
	Re:  Donation request in order to sustain campaign.  Further information available.  Noted.

	5*
	Essex County Council
	Re:  Planning and Compulsory Purchase Act 2004 Town and Country (Local Development ) (England) Regulations 2004(to all parishes adjoining Essex).  The above is based on the principle of continuous public engagement.  Four documents produced and comments invited (1) Draft statement of public involvement (2) Essex Minerals Development Documents (3) The Development Control Policies Issues and Options Papers and (4) Site Allocations Issues and Options Papers.  All documents on website.  Comments invited by 26 January 2006.  Papers to be passed to Cllr. D. Neal.  Action:  Clerk.

	6*
	Clare Business Association
	Re:  AGM.  Their AGM will be held on Tuesday 24th January 2006 in the Old School Community Centre at 7.00 p.m.  Subject to time, following the AGM Ian Poole will talk in general terms about the planning policies of St. Edmundsbury Borough Council, particularly with regard to towns such as Clare.  Would like to invite Chairman of Parish Council to attend Mr. Poole’s talk.  Chairman will attend.  Clerk to write.  Action:  Clerk

	7*
	Clare Business Association
	Re:  Website.  Thanks and appreciation to all concerned with the website.  It has proved
 its worth with regard to tourism in particular.  They would be interested to know if it could be further enhanced to build on the firm base established and could the Parish Council ask the Webmaster accordingly.  They would be happy to help.  To be an agenda item at the January meeting.  Action: Clerk.

	8
	Funeral Operations Manager, Ipswich & Norwich Co-Op Funeral Directors
	Re:  Procedures for disbursement and placement of spoil when re-opening graves.  Detailed response to our letter of 11th November.  Following investigation they can find no evidence of the inappropriate placement of spoil.  Noted.

	9
	Ministerial Briefing Unit, Department of Health
	Re: Proposed closure of Walnuttree Hospital, Sudbury.  Noted the issues raised.  Decisions about local services are made local by the Norfolk, Suffolk & Cambridgeshire Strategic Health Authority (SHA) and they are looking at ways to modernize health services to ensure that they achieve affordable and better healthcare closer to home.  Details redevelopment of healthcare facilities in Sudbury.  To be put in circulation folder.

	10
	Tim Yeo M.P.
	Re:  Closure of Walnut Tree Hospital.  Acknowledged receipt of letter and confirmed that the Parish Council could make their view known to the Suffolk West PCT.  Previously advised at November meeting and action taken.  Noted.

	11
	St. Edmundsbury Borough Council (Building Control Manager)
	Re:  Building Regulations – Peddars, Clare.  Assured that structural repair works referred to in his previous letter involved the restraining of the brick skin façade to the front of the building and is satisfied that the work carried out will prevent any further movement of this part of the structure.  Noted.

	12
	Mrs. Joan Perry (Parishioner)
	Re:  Fisheries, Stoke Road, planning application.  Copy of letter sent to St. Edmundsbury objecting to the planning application.  Noted.

	13
	Victim Support Suffolk
	Re:  Many thanks for donation.  Noted.
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	3
	Police Report

	
	

	
	PC Spraggons came to the meeting but was called away urgently before the meeting began.  He left a written report which the Clerk read out.

	
	

	
	The report summarized a breakdown of crime in Clare.  

	
	

	
	The Christmas Lights evening went well with only one minor event – a child lost but rapidly reunited with mother.  Attention was paid to Cemetery that evening but no offences committed.

	
	

	
	Members of the public should be aware that outside buildings and diesel thefts are ongoing in the area.  Suitable security measures should always be installed and crime reduction advice can be given when requested.

	
	

	
	Thurlow Post Office was robbed on 12th December 2005.  Members of the public should be aware and extra vigilant with regard to any suspicious incidents or characters around Post Office properties.  

	
	

	
	The Police now have a hand held laser speed device in Clare which has been used on 4 occasions since the beginning of November.  

	
	

	
	It was reported at the meeting that there had been incidents of anti-social behaviour overnight in the town centre on Saturday 10th December.

	
	

	
	Parish Councillors wished to inform PC Spraggons that there are a number of cars parking on double yellow lines either overnight or during the day which impedes the progress of traffic.  Clerk to contact PC Spraggons.  Action:  Clerk

	
	

	4
	Parishioners’ Question Time

	
	

	
	Mr. L. Warmington reported that refuse collection for brown and blue bins the week beginning 5th December 2005 had taken place between 08.15 and 08.30 a.m. and had caused chaos on the Cavendish Road.  The Clerk was asked to write to St. Edmundsbury and remind them that it had been agreed not to collect refuse at this time.  Action: Clerk

	
	

	5
	County Councillor’s Report

	
	

	
	County Councillor Jane Midwood reported that she had attended a full County Council meeting that day.  The Council will be looking carefully at how they spend their money and efficiency savings will have to be made.

	
	

	
	County Councillor Jane Midwood had attended a meeting at Stoke-by-Clare Parish Council earlier in the week.  She had been sent a copy of a letter they had written to all parishes between Long Melford and Wixoe concerning the A1092.  She had been concerned that a more coordinated approach could have been adopted with the cooperation of County Council 
officers. Downgrading the road was not a practical option. The Chairman confirmed that the letter will be discussed under agenda item 9) Correspondence.

	
	

	
	County Councillor Jane Midwood reported that Jim Nunn had been pleased with the work recently carried out in Clare.  The footpath between Clare and Chilton Street had been completed and the pavements on Cavendish Road had been done quickly.

	
	

	
	The Chairman brought attention to a Planning Application received for The Mill, Malting Lane, Clare.  With that application was correspondence from the architect to St. Edmundsbury Borough Council indicating that the owner of the building was willing to enter into a Legal Agreement to pay reasonable costs of providing the 9 car parking spaces required in the Clare Castle Country Park and that this was being presented as a fait accompli.  However, there was no indication about any of this from a recent conversation with Deborah Cash at Suffolk County Council.  The Parish Council would be very upset if this was done.  County Councillor Jane Midwood agreed to follow this up.

	
	

	
	Re:  Malting Lane car parking issue.  County Councillor Jane Midwood had discussed this with Jim Nunn who confirmed that the lockable bollards should not be there.  She will follow this up the County Solicitor.

	
	

	6
	Borough Councillor’s Report

	
	

	
	A full Borough Council meeting had taken place on 13th December and one of the main items was the proposed closure of Manor House Museum.  Out of 496 Councils, St. Edmundsbury is 11th in terms of expenditure on culture and leisure.  However, with grants reduced again, savings have to be made and the expenditure on the Museum cannot be justified.  This proposal caused a furore and much objection.  The Museum contains specialist collections of both clocks and clothing which will be re-housed and still available for the public to see.  
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